MOUNTAIN LIBRARY NETWORK EXECUTIVE BOARD

Minutes

April 4, 2005

I. Call to order

The meeting was called to order by Chair Judy Gunsaulis. Those in attendance were Suzette Lowe, Judy Gunsaulis, Myra Ziegler, Phyllis Auvil, Nancy Moore, Stephen Rowe, Emilee Seese, Danny McMillion, Cherie Davis, Ann Far, Brian Raitz, Eva McGuire, and Tammy Richards.

II. Minutes

The February 8, 2005 minutes were approved as presented.

III. Committee Reports

A. Circulation Committee, Emilee Seese, chair

The interlibrary loan module is being tested at this time by ILL coordinator Lynn Pauley. There are a number of questions/issues to be considered : (a) can the patron request that the book be sent to his/her home library ; (b) can the catalog be searched from ILL ; (c) is the response time quicker ; (d) directors are getting the responses to requests rather than the ILL contact for the library ; (e) it seems to be more complicated than expected ; (f) the module was not designed for a consortium ; (g) when logging on, the ILL person sees every library’s request, not just his/her individual library ; (g) can patrons renew ILL loans remotely?

The circulation committee will let the module run for 30 days and then have a final evaluation.

B. Cataloging Committee, Suzette Lowe, chair

The cataloging committee conducted a meeting to which all levels of catalogers in the MLN were invited and urged to attend. Almost every library sent at least one cataloger to that meeting. Several issues were addressed including multiple bib records, authority records update, procedures on cataloging types of items such as large print, and more. 
Cataloging 1 and 2 training will be available in May at Greenbrier County and Cataloging 3 training will be available at the WVLC in April.

The local note is now searchable on the OPAC, thanks to Kay McCoy’s efforts.

IV. Old Business

A. New River Community & Technical College

Bob Coston has submitted a letter and signed agreement to the MLN requesting to officially join the MLN.  The New River Community & Technical College currently contract with Bluefield State College for cataloging. Bluefield State is a member of the MLN.  There is currently a disagreement as to the status of the New River College. 

It was suggested that the Interim President, Felicia Blanks submit the letter as Bob Coston only represents one campus, not the other two campuses of the college. 

One main issue is that the New River Community & Technical College’s materials are already in the MLN catalog, under other libraries (i.e. Summersville and Greenbrier County). The question about whether New River’s official admittance is an issue since their records are already in the system, although the NRTC is not officially a member. Further investigation and discussion will be done. The Executive Board will vote on NRTC’s request at the next meeting if the membership agreement is signed and sent in.
A proposed Education Mall will be an internet library with no plans to purchase hard copies of any materials, other than “ready reference materials.”

Ann Farr addressed an issue with Nicholas County and Summersville Libraries. Their cataloging is not up to standards. It was the consensus of the board that Ann contacts those libraries and tries to address the problem.
B. Authority Work

Innovative has sent MARC tags to Eva McGuire, coordinator of the authority work, to see if any need to be deleted. Eva sent the list back to Innovative (III) on March 31 with changes based on the cataloging committee’s decisions. She also talked to Virginia Rubinstein at Concord University and Heather Campbell at the WVLC to make sure nothing was removed that were necessary.

Once the MLN hears from III, then Tammy Richards will load 30,000 records at a time. Problems will be addressed and assessment will be done.  On the first load, 200 records will be done to make sure everything is working well; if so, then the larger loads will be done.

One of the major issues is checking headings through the Library of Congress. 

When the loads are done, full cataloging can be reinstated. The authority files will then be loaded.
One very important future issue is how the authority records will be maintained and at what cost.

C. General Meeting in May

The Nominating Committee submitted nominations for the two open positions on the Executive Board. The nominees are: Vicky Terry, McClintic Public Library to represent the small libraries and Myra Ziegler, Summers County Public Library to represent the medium libraries.

The question arose as to whether the nominating committee submits a slate of all those who want to run or a recommended slate. It was decided as per Roberts Rules of Order that a recommended slate will be presented. 

The board accepted the Nominating Committee’s report and slate to be presented at the general meeting in May 2005.

There will be a place on each ballot for a write-in nomination.

The general meeting will be conducted in the following manner: (1) State of the Mountain Library Network; (2) Short summary of major events/issues; (3) Open discussion of issues; (4) Committee reports/policies/request for members; (5) Ideas for future developments.

All directors will be notified by e-mail and postings on the MLN site.

D. Telnet Permission for Members

When telnet permissions were first discussed, they were to be used for inventory only. Danny McMillion requests that libraries be allowed permission to used telnet for offline circulation. The main issues is uploading transactions during system “downtime”. Tammy Richards, technician, would then tell the individual libraries when they could load their transactions.

The main objection to this request is that telnet permissions are not needed if Tammy can load the records for the libraries. Another objection is that it opens telnet up to everyone, not a selected few.
The advantage is to be able to run error reports and the give the libraries some autonomy. Tammy now can send error reports to a local printer and to e-mail accounts. 
The current process for uploading records is that Tammy tells the individual library to upload and then she goes into telnet to upload items so that they are not “in transit”.

Ann Farr moved, with Cherie Davis seconding, that the issue be tabled so that members could investigate and think about this issue. Motion carried.
V. New Business

A. Problems within the system

1. Missing records

Craft Library is doing a systematic check of the 000-200’s to check the shelf against the system. They found that 27% of the items are not in the system.

Tammy Richards suggested looking at raw data to data exchange so it can be searched. The following libraries agreed to help with the test: Summers, Craft, Ritchie, Jackson, and Fayette.

2. Bounced holds and overdues

All bounced notices are coming to the director’s e-mail. The system was supposed to take the address and send it to the correct library. Innovative says the system will work if it is set up properly. The patron is not allowed to respond to the notice which may be adding to the problem. Branch address tables may not have been set up properly.
Brain Raitz asked if there can be a permission authorization set up to be able to directly e-mail a patron from the patron record. The circulation committee will look into this.

B. Procedures during repairs to the system

1. Notification

Judy Gunsaulis will make a “phone tree” for calling libraries when the system is going to be unavailable on short notice.

Tammy will notify libraries, through e-mail, when there are planned “down times.” This notice will be given 24 hours in advance when possible.

2. Backups

Backups must be done before the system is taken down. Tammy backs up the Innovative data while Larry Arnold backs up the entire system. Tammy and Larry will work out a plan so that the system is down as short as time as possible.

VI. Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned. The next regular meeting will be June 6, 2005. The board will briefly meet the morning of the general meeting in May to approve any changes to the circulation and cataloging policies.

